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14 April 2005 

Dear Mr Lessware

PLANNING FOR MIXED COMMUNITIES:

CONSULTATION PAPER
Thank you for consulting the HBF on the above proposals to amend Planning Policy Guidance Note 3: Housing. This response has been formulated in consultation with our membership who range from small local builders to multinational housebuilding companies. Together, HBF members account for almost 80% of all new houses delivered in England and Wales in any one year.

Although this response has been submitted on behalf of the industry as a whole we have also encouraged our members to make their own submissions on the consultation.

HBF was also pleased to be involved in the process of the proposed alterations. It is, therefore, all the more disappointing that a number of our concerns are fundamental, with the consultation paper appearing not to take account of problems which we have been highlighting throughout the process.

The questions posed in Annex C of the consultation do not address a number of the concerns HBF has about this important policy document. However, although our response does not systematically respond to them I believe that all of the points are covered in our response below.

HOUSING DEMAND AND SUPPLY

1. The current consultation paper addresses solely the demand side of housing provision yet will require quite radical changes in current practice of housing supply. The Barker review looked very closely at housing supply and made a number of recommendations as to changes that might be made in order that the process of housing supply was more market responsive and flexible. It is understood that ODPM is taking this agenda forward over the next 12 months.

2. However, the separation of housing demand from the process of housing supply is totally artificial. Problems within the housing market, such as affordability issues, failing markets and slow replacement of stock all stem from the inflexibility of housing supply not demand. Changes to government policy on planning for housing must, therefore, be made in the round with both demand and supply elements coming together in one policy document.

3. Clearly, the government will not be in a position to combine both sides of this vital equation until a fuller discussion has been held regarding the implications of the recommendations of Kate Barker. However, it seems pointless to alter guidance on planning for housing with only half of the analysis of supply and demand available.

4. HBF believes that there is little or no difference between the concepts of housing need and demand, particularly in the private sector. People’s aspirations for better quality housing, whether defined in terms of size, design, tenure or location are all real and it is the role of planning to provide for these aspirations while seeking to protect the public interest.

5. Within a market economy, private sector housing must be able to respond to people’s aspirations. Government control of everyone’s housing in terms of size, type, price and tenure is more akin to the socialist values of Stalin rather than the strong, mixed economy of a 21st century Britain.  

6. Much of the proposed policy merely seeks to impose demand control on the private householder and, ultimately, the private housebuilder. This level of interference by either central or local government is totally unacceptable, either to householders or housebuilders. 

MIX OF HOUSEHOLDS OR HOUSES

7. The differentiation between planning for a mix of households and planning for a mix of houses is not made clear throughout the policy document. This is a very serious omission.

8. It has been the industry’s greatest fear throughout this process that local planning authorities will use the new policy simply to convert projections of household size to housing mix based on the formulae used in housing allocation criteria in the social sector (eg: one and two person households “require” one bedroom dwellings, three person households “require” a two bedroom dwelling and only households of 4 or more people should have access to 3 or more bedroom properties). 

9. Within the private sector such simplistic equations bear no relationship to the actual choices that people make in providing housing for themselves nor does it reflect aspirations of many households.

10. In fact, recent research undertaken by Professor Dave King of the Population and Housing Research Group at Anglia Polytechnic University published as “Room to Move?” in 2005, concludes that current trends indicate a requirement for more larger housing units with people aspiring to more housing space rather than less, suggesting that the models for social housing allocations may even be inappropriate in that sector.  

11. It is, however, good planning for developments above a certain size to provide, in themselves, a mix of different housing choices to allow a mix of households to live there. However, the threshold of 60 dwellings or sites of 2 hectares or more suggested in paragraph 8 is considered to be too low to allow a proper reflection of a mixed and balanced development in its own right. This threshold should be raised to a minimum of 150 dwellings or 5 hectares.

12. It is more logical for a higher threshold to be adopted. It is unlikely that LPAs will prepare area action plans or SPD for sites much smaller than this since to do so would involve considerable work and may delay the bringing forward of land for housing. The requirement in paragraph 14 for applicants to demonstrate how they have arrived at a particular mix of housing will be enough to ensure that sites smaller than 150 dwellings will seek to provide housing for a choice of households.

13. Regardless of the final threshold it should be made clear that there should be no exceptions. At present, the use of the term “not normally” suggests that LPAs will be able to enter a debate as to whether or not a smaller site is normal or whether or not their area is normal. This ambiguity should be avoided.

WHAT IS A SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY?

14. Of as much concern as the above fear that LPAs will adopt rigid housing mix policies within their LDDs is the concept that there is a model mix of community, or mix of households, to which all areas should aspire. This is quite clearly not the case since many types of sustainable communities exist in many different, often eclectic, mixes in terms of both households and dwelling types.

15. Thus, if it is not possible to analyse existing housing provision against such a “model community” (since such a model does not exist), it must also be impossible to propose a housing policy methodology for housing provision at the local level to achieve a sustainable community. The policy approach to providing for a mix and balance of households can, therefore, only be applied to a wider, strategic planning policy and certainly not to site-specific considerations. 

16. Indeed, even at this more strategic level it may be difficult to define over what area such an assessment might be made. The suggestion in paragraph 4 of the proposed policy guidance, that housing markets rather than local authority administrative areas should be used in such assessments and that LPAs must be more prepared to work together to reflect this, is welcomed.

17. However, many housing markets are complex, wide and are not discrete, but overlapping with each other. They are difficult to model accurately and are affected by many changing drivers, many short term and dynamic. The planning system and planning policy must, therefore, be flexible and responsive to short term change within the housing market. This is a further example of why planning for housing must address supply issues as well as examine demand for housing.

18. It is neither desirable, nor possible, for government or local authorities to control the market at a micro level, especially given the fact that new build housing accounts for only 10% of all housing transactions in any year. Any involvement in the specification of new build housing for sale would, surely, have to be reflected in a similar intervention in the existing housing market. For example, controls could be placed on the number or mix of small or larger dwellings available for sale at any one time, to specify to what type of household an existing owner could sell, or, ultimately, to specify at what price at which those houses should be sold. Such suggestions may seem laughable and would certainly be no vote winner, yet that is precisely the level of control on new build housing that could result from these proposed policy alterations. 

LOCAL HOUSING ASSESSMENTS

19. Housebuilders must be involved in the production of local housing assessments (LHA) and their views must be taken account of if the assessments are to be considered robust. The emphasis on partnership working in paragraph 4, involving the private sector, is welcome. 

20. However, there must be effective policing within the system to ensure that the process is truly one of partnership and not merely a one sided consultation. This is best achieved by requiring the process of LHA to be subject to independent scrutiny through the LDD process.  

21. Similarly, it is unacceptable for the local planning authority to continue to have an over riding veto through refusal of individual applications as suggested in paragraph 14. The partnership approach of local housing assessments must be reflected at all levels including that of dealing with individual planning applications. The process cannot become a local authority dictatorship. Negotiation between partners cannot work if one of the partners has the final sanction of refusing the planning application. Where an applicant has given clear reasons for their proposed mix of dwellings on a particular site the LPA should not be able to refuse the application merely on the grounds that the mix diverges from the mix of households identified through the LHA process for the wider housing market. This should be made clear in the guidance.

22. The methodology for the production of LHA should be the subject of a wide debate and full public consultation. While the ODPM has undertaken a limited consultation on the draft documents (referred to in Annex D), which involved HBF, it is in everyone’s interest that the methodology is accepted by everyone involved in the process and this is best achieved by gaining early buy in to the good practice guide. This is also true for LPAs who will need to be certain that the methodology does not require excessive additional resources to administrate. Perhaps a series of ODPM led workshops to examine and discuss the draft methodology would be the most constructive way forward. HBF would be happy to facilitate housebuilders’ attendance at such events.

AFFORDABLE HOUSING

23. Government ambitions for more affordable housing should be focused on ensuring the provision of more housing generally, thus making housing more affordable. The continuation of providing subsidised housing for people who, in the past, would happily be part of the private housing market is not sustainable and will continue to put pressure on public resources.

24. The threshold for contributions to be considered towards affordable housing should be justified through the development plan process in all cases. It is not acceptable for local planning authorities to adopt the minimum threshold of 15 dwellings proposed in paragraph 11, with no evidence of need or site viability. Similarly, many authority areas will have little or no need for affordable housing and they should be encouraged to adopt higher thresholds through their LDD. 

25. HBF suggests that a sliding scale rather than a step threshold should be encouraged in the policy document. This approach would also discourage “threshold ducking” and would render unnecessary the proviso in the first bullet point of paragraph 15.

26. It should be made clear in the policy document that changes to a LPAs policy regarding affordable housing provision, particularly changes to the thresholds or proportions being sought, should be made only through the LDD process, not through supplementary planning documents. Previous examples of LPAs who attempted to do this via SPG received very little in the way of sanction from government offices and we would like to see this point stressed in the guidance.

27. There is a concern that this policy document moves towards planning for housing becoming tenure specific. This has been brought about, in part, by the introduction of the concept of intermediate housing and planning for affordable housing where some tenures are considered to be more affordable than others. The move towards planning decisions being made on the mix and balance of households will further erode the long held principle that planning should be tenure neutral. 

28. This change in the role of planning heightens the HBF concerns that LPAs will use this change to seek to impose a particular mix of dwelling types on all sites, with the consequent problems highlighted above. The control of tenure through the planning system is both undesirable and possibly unlawful.

TRANSITIONAL ARRANGEMENTS

29. There is a need for clear transitional arrangements from the existing system of housing needs surveys and housing market reports towards the production of local housing assessments and the modification and adoption of new policy approaches. 

30. Such transition is of particularly concern regarding the thresholds for affordable housing contributions, which should only be adopted through the development plan system involving independent examination. 

31. HBF suggests that, until LPAs have undertaken robust LHA the provisions of Circular 6/98 should continue to apply. Current attempts at LHA are little more than poorly disguised housing needs assessments. The new process requires new working practices, especially those that require the involvement of the private sector.

INTEGRATION OF PPG3

32. It is not clear how the proposed policy approach will integrate with other elements of the existing Planning Policy Guidance Note 3. In particular the blanket requirement for residential density to be not less than 30 dwellings per hectare may not sit happily with a sub regional housing assessment that identifies a policy requirement to attract family households to an area. 

33. Similarly the brownfield first, greenfield last sequential approach of the existing PPG3 may not be compatible with a local housing assessment approach to spatial planning. Without clearer guidance on these subjects the revised policy has the potential to be internally contradictory and will create uncertainty as different interpretations of the precedence of such conflicting policy emerge throughout the country.

CONCLUSIONS

34. Ultimately, the policy guidance should be made more clear with unequivocal statements about what should and, perhaps more importantly, what shouldn’t happen under the newly proposed system. 

35. If it is the intention that LPAs should not dictate a mix of dwelling size and type either through their development plan policies or on a site by site basis, then the policy guidance note should state this very clearly. If LPAs cannot amend their thresholds for requiring an element of affordable housing provision except through the formal amendment of their development plan in the light of evidence from a robust local housing assessment then this too should be clearly and unequivocally stated in the policy note.

36. Obviously many of the practicalities of implementation of the proposed policy are addressed in the good practice guide on “Local Housing Assessments” and “Planning for Mixed Communities” both currently in preparation. While the detail of the implementation of the policy may be made clearer in these two documents (on which representations are being made separately), the fundamentals must be stressed in the policy document itself.

37. It is also important that the policy document is not published without these two guides on implementation being available at the same time. To require LPAs to enter a new era of planning for housing based on local housing assessments but not to provide practical guidance on how to undertake these assessments and how to interpret the results in LDDs would be unacceptable, creating at best, confusion and at worst, a hiatus in planning for housing.

This is clearly an important area of policy for the government, local government, and housing providers including HBF members and for the whole population who have housing aspirations and make housing choices. It is, therefore, vital that the issues we raise in this response are addressed clearly within the policy document itself. The two initial points regarding LPAs dictating mix of houses on all sites, and the concept that there is a model mix of housing or households that creates a sustainable community are fundamental concerns which, if not adequately acknowledged will result in the entire policy falling into disrepute. The result will be less, rather than more provision of housing leading to a continuation of the current problems facing the housing market of ever increasing house prices and an increase in affordability issues, solvable only through public subsidy.

The private sector will provide the vast majority of the housing we need for the future. It cannot be fettered in that delivery through poor planning policy that seeks to control the complex housing market.

HBF and its members are more than happy to continue this debate with government and it is hoped that the issues raised above can be addressed through further discussion and clarification prior to the adoption of these changes. The goal of both government and the industry must be for a policy that is clear, supported by non contradictory good practice guidance with transitional arrangements for smooth implementation.

I look forward to engaging further in the process in due course.

Yours sincerely

Andrew Whitaker

Head of Planning

Planning for Mixed Communities

Response by The House Builders Federation

